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Newtown Board of Education 

CIP/Facilities/Finance Committee Minutes 
May 8, 2018 

 
Call to Order:  Mr. Cruson called the meeting to order at 5:15 p.m. 
 
Present:,   Debbie Leidlein (arrived at 6:00 p.m.) Dan Cruson, Dan Delia, Ron Bienkowski, Gino Faiella, Dr. 
Lorrie Rodrigue 
 
Public Particpation:   8 Public Participants 
 
Ann Kosiorowski, 36 Anna St, Shelton, CT , wanted to share her experience and represent other lunch 
ladies with Whitsons Culinary Group.  She has been with Whitsons for 13 years.  Currently they are in 
negotiations with Whitsons and it has been rough for them.  She shared they were recently at a Board 
meeting in East Haven where a parent expressed some concerns regarding Whitsons as well.  She came 
to this board meeting to ask how Newtown Public Schools experience with Whitsons has been.   
 
Chris McGowan, 45 Dodgingtown Rd, Newtown, CT , came to the meeting knowing that the Shelton 
Lunch Ladies were coming and also wanted to voice his concerns of workers not being treated fairly by 
Whitsons.  He also wanted to know how the Board and Town were handling it.  He then stated he has 
heard from other members of the town including parents who have indicated that the food quality 
Whitsons provides, is not what it has been in the past.   
 
Communications and Announcements:  None 
 
Unfinished Business 
 
Item 1  Whitsons 
 
Mr. Bienkowski gave a brief description on the status of the contract renewal with Whitsons Food 
Service.  He stated we are a member of the National School Lunch Program (NSLP) in all schools except 
the High School.  The benefits to us comes in the form of reimbursable meals and state/federal support.  
We are required to go out to bid every 5 years.  Two years ago, Whitsons was selected as the provider.  
We are going into year 3 of a 5-year contract.  Years 2 through 5 are one-year renewals that must be 
approved by the State.  Our renewal for 2018-2019 is the same as last year with the exception of 
changes in the fees.  The fees are dictated by the RFP (Request for Proposal) and are based on CPI 
(Consumer Price Index) from the State.  The state informed us on April 19, 2018 that the CPI will be 
2.2%, which adjusts the Administrative and Management fees for the 2018-2019 school year.   
 
The changes in the contract include the effective dates and reference to what the maximum deficit is to 
the schools on the NSLP.  We operate the program where the surplus from the High school covers all of 
the losses from the elementary schools. Our intent is to bring the program in at a break-even point.  The 
program is not designed to make money.  Mr. Bienkowski stated, if you have a highly successful program 
and it brings in lots of money and the state finds that you have more than 3 months of operating 
expenses in reserves, they  will require you to spend it down.  We have also been concerned about 
prices.  The District has not raised prices in 3 years.  Whitsons projections indicate that we can have the 
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same prices going into next year. Mr. Bienkowski stated we like to keep the meals affordable for the 
youngsters and the community and we are fortunate that we are able to do that.   
 
Mr. Bienkowski,  introduced John Prunier, District Manager of Whitsons, who presented an overview  of 
the operations of Whitsons.  Mr Prunier is also invited to the June 5th Board meeting when the Sub 
Committee will present to the full Board to renew the contract.  
 
Mr. Prunier gave a financial overview and talked about what has been happening this school year with 
food and new items they would like to put out for next year.   Some of the presentation was around the 
newer additions currently going on in the district such as Nutrition Safari, Catering, All day Everyday 
Breakfast, Sushi, Ramen Noodle Bar and Meatless Monday.  Mr. Prunier  then went on to talk about 
each specific and how they are working in the district.   He also discussed about taking some of these 
additions for next year and moving them to the lower level schools.  Discussions then turned to digital 
marketing and adding survey kiosks.  The survey kiosks would be available with customized questions at 
the student level and be available in the cafeterias.  The Board was in agreement that this was a great 
idea.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue talked about when Whitsons first started and getting the High School students involved 
with culinary.  She stated it is still a great opportunity  for students who are in culinary to work with the 
Dietician and Chef.  Mr. Prunier agreed and will work on this area. 
 
Mr. Cruson moved to recommend the motion to approve the Whitsons contract to the Board of 
Education for the June 5th meeting.  All were in agreement. 
 
The Committee thanked Mr. Prunier for his presentation. 
 
 
Item 2:  CIP 
 
At the last CIP meeting it was discussed getting new numbers for the High School and Hawley projects.  
Mr. Faiella presented new numbers and discussed  turning the HS and Hawley projects into Energy 
Conservation projects.  By doing this, there is a significant energy savings going forward and cash 
incentives upon completion.  With the High School, adding main boiler replacements of high efficiency 
gas, lighting and controls, it is estimated at $2,702,000.  Estimated incentives from Eversource of 
$463,435 would then reduce the total High School cost to $2,238,565.   
 
The opposite would apply to the Hawley project.   Mr. Faiella presented a new estimate at a lower cost, 
which included replacement of the boiler system from steam to hot water, and 1921 section and 
lighting.  The estimate came in at $783,200.  With estimated incentives from Eversource of $39,961, the 
total Hawley cost becomes $743,239.   With a reduced cost of $1,180,364 from the original estimate, 
Mr. Faiella stated we could shift this balance over to the High School and it would leave our line item 
pretty close to where it is now on year one.  It would actually be $550,000 over our original estimates 
without the incentives, but bonded over a 20 year period would not be huge and we would get excellent 
savings from both of these with the lighting and high efficiency boilers.  Mrs. Leidlein stated we would 
then need to add that extra $550,000 to the total cost of both projects for year one.  Mr. Cruson stated 
compared to year 2 and 3 it is still less.  Mr. Faiella stated it was a 12 year payback.  Mr. Bienkowski 
asked if the incentives would be paid by check and if that would come in the first year.  Mr. Faiella 
stated the check would come at the end of the completion of the project.   
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Mr. Cruson stated that these projects are not jumping , the project scope is increasing.  Mr. Delia stated 
these projects are changing to make them energy efficiency projects, which will save the taxpayers 
money and save the community;  it’s a smaller carbon footprint of all the things focusing on as a board 
for the community. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein asked what happens with year 2 of Hawley?  Mr. Faiella stated there would not be any 
energy conservation for the ventilation and air conditioning.  Mr. Faiella stated  if you look at Middle 
Gate school we installed air in the library, and now we are putting in a project plan to add air into the 
cafeteria and eventually maybe the gymnasium.   The Middle School has a cooling station in the library 
and some others have cooling stations such as Hawley in the library and the gymnasium.   
 
Mr. Delia stated he was very pleased that Mr. Faiella found these savings and thanked him for that.  He 
stated Mr. Faiella has saved the taxpayers hundreds of dollars and created an environment that is 
energy efficient.   
 
Mr. Faiella stated that the question came up at the last meeting of what we are doing in year 5 of the 
CIP.   He talked about wanting to focus on doing an energy conservation project at the Head O’Meadow 
school.  It has the original boiler plant.  Boilers that burn oil Eversource will not give money for, but we 
would get reimbursement for lighting, vending, the pumps, VFDs ( Variable Frequency Drives) which run 
the pumps, and all of that other kind of equipment in the building.  We would also get reimbursement 
for a complete new lighting system which includes inside and poles in the parking lot with converting to 
LED lights.  He is not sure what the  numbers look like at this time.  He stated it should be considered for 
year 5, the boilers are getting old, they are original to the building.    
 
Mr. Bienkowski stated he will adjust the CIP plan to reflect the new numbers and incentives for the High 
School and Hawley projects.  He will also put the Head O’Meadow project in as a TBD.   
 
Mr. Faiella will get Head O’Meadow numbers for year 5 for our next meeting. 
 
The Committee set the next CIP meeting for June 4th at 5:pm 
 
 
ITEM 3  Approval of April 10, 2018 Minutes 
 
Mrs. Leidlein moved to approve  the minutes of April 10, 2018.  All in favor. 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
Mrs. Leidlein moved to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Cruson seconded the motion.  Meeting was adjourned 
at 6:29 p.m. 
 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Joanne Morris 
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